


Owen Dybvig watches a holiday movie at his father's worksite in Meriden last month. His father, Evan Dybvig, 
right, has been taking his son to job sites because his family has not been able to find an at-home caregiver for 
him. 
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backroom doing his own thing - watching movies, surfing the internet or working on his blog. He had to get 
accustomed to waking up early and to the loud sounds made by the saws, drills and other machinery used on the 
work site everyday. 

He'd rather be spending his time on something more productive, such as taking college classes online. He said 
he wants to learn more about web design and blogging. 

"I am 21 years old," Dybvig said in an email. "Most young people my age are going off to college and are 
living a life away from their parents." 

The Dybvigs' experience is unfortunately not unique in the Twin States. 

Angela Smith-Dieng, director of the Adult Services Division of the Vermont Department of Disabilities, Aging 
and Independent Living, said that Vermont's nine home health agencies, which are tasked by the state with 
providing personal care services and home and hospice care to Vermont residents, are experiencing significant 
hiring problems. 

"The workforce shortage isn't just in this program but really is across health care, home- and community-based 
services and our mental health agencies as well," Smith-Dieng said. "It's really systemic." 

Smith-Dieng's department served roughly 2,800 people in at-home settings in 2022, she said, and that that 
group is receiving only about 85% of the services for which they're eligible. 

She said the shortage is a result of a combination of a few factors. 

For one, Vermont has one of the oldest populations in the United States and is rapidly getting older, which 
means more and more people are aging out of the workforce and are not being replaced at a sustainable rate. 
New Hampshire isn't far behind Vermont in this metric, nor is Maine. Additionally, Smith-Dieng doesn't 
believe hospice or at-home caregiving is a field of work particularly appreciated by American society, and it's 
difficult work to boot. 

"It can be both physically challenging and emotionally challenging for the worker to do this kind of work, so 
it's difficult for these jobs to be competitive when other types of jobs out there, like retail, ( offer) similar pay 
rates," Smith-Dieng said. 

Those problems with hiring are having real-world impact on patients. 

Ireland said her son Owen's predicament is the result of a "distinct lack of respect of caregivers and their 
service." 

After shuffling through several candidates who were, in Evan Dybvig's words, "total flakes" who promised a 
lot but were completely unreliable, he said he's basically given up trying to find an at-home aide to help his 
son. 








